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	SUBJECT



An ordinance that would authorize elected officials, or employees who are acting on behalf of elected officials, to solicit and receive public office fund contributions.  This ordinance relates to the King County’s code of ethics and adds a new section to King County Code.


	COMMITTEE ACTION



At its June 11th, 2013 meeting the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee approved Substitute Ordinance 2012-0090 with three ayes, no nos and one excused.  The committee approved a striking amendment that revised maximum contribution amounts from $250 per calendar year to an average of $250 per calendar year over any 4 year time period.  The striking amendment also added a new section to the King County Code exempting office fund activities from regulations within KCC Chapter 2.80


	BACKGROUND



History of Office Funds

In 1993 the state rules and regulations concerning office funds (42.17.243) were repealed.  Prior to this repeal, state code described what constitutes a public office fund, restrictions on its use, and requirements for reporting of and disposal of remaining funds.  One interpretation of the repeal of these statewide rules is that local jurisdictions were then free to create their own rules and regulations concerning office funds.

Since the repeal, the City of Seattle and the Governor’s office are two institutions in Washington State that have received attention for creating and using office funds.  

Executive staff and representatives from the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office report that the current proposal before the Committee was modeled on the office fund legislation that governs City of Seattle elected officials (SMC 2.04.480).  

Office funds in these jurisdictions have been used to pay for such items as flowers for sick employees, lunches, gifts for foreign visitors and, in the case of Mayor Nickels, for expenses related to his inaugural ball. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Ethics Board has advised that solicitation of funds for the County from persons doing or seeking to do business with the county violates the ethics code.  Subsequent to that advice, ordinances have been enacted authorizing the director of the parks division to solicit gifts in support of the parks and recreations programs and functions and specifically exempting from the ethics code solicitation on behalf of the healthcare coalition.

Highlights of Current Proposal

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0090 would allow county elected officials, or an employee who is acting on behalf of an elected official, to solicit and receive public office fund contributions.

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0090 notes that County office holders are often called upon to participate in:

“various official events and functions and to undertake certain official duties that involve expense to the county or to the individual office holder” [including] “costs of travel, meals, accommodations and events admissions”.  

The proposed ordinance would 

“establish a mechanism for allowing office holders to solicit or accept private funds to defray such expenses to the public or to the office holder that are incurred while he or she is carrying out public responsibilities”.  

Further the proposed ordinance states that:

“Private office funds authorized by this ordinance may only be used for reimbursement of expenses incurred in carrying out activities relating to the elected official’s public office responsibilities; may not be transferred to a political committee or used to promote or oppose a candidate or ballot measure; and limit individual contributions to no more than two hundred and fifty dollars in a calendar year.”

The proposed ordinance also includes reporting requirements including statements 

“filed with the Board of Ethics identifying the fund administrator, indicating the amount and source of all contributions received by the … fund and describing the nature and amount of all payments made from the public office fund.  Quarterly statements updating such information shall be filed with the board of ethics by the 20th day of the month following the end of each calendar quarter”

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0090 also creates an exemption from Title 3 of the King County Code for certain actions related to “soliciting and receiving contributions for or from a public office fund … if such solicitations occur on the employee’s own time, outside of the workplace and without use of King County resources”.  

Title 3, Chapter 3.04, of the King County Code describes the King County Employee code of ethics and details things like “conflicts of interests”, “solicitation or acceptance of gifts, bequests or donations”.  Chapter 3.04 also outlines the Board of Ethics membership, terms purpose and authority.

King County Code Section 3.04.100 states that

“Whenever requested by a county officer or employee, or whenever it deems it in the public interest, the board of ethics shall render advisory opinions, in writing, concerning questions of ethics, conflicts of interest, and the applicability of the code of ethics.  Copies of the opinion shall be delivered to any officer or employee requesting the opinion, the ombudsman, the county executive and all members of the King County council”

Executive staff reported consulting with the Ethics Board and have solicited and received a letter of endorsement for Proposed Ordinance 2012-0090.  That letter is included as Attachment 4 to this staff report.

	ANALYSIS




Differences between current proposal and Seattle City Code

City code has several references to other sections of city code that provide additional detail on the administration and limits on expenditures of the fund.

There is no mention of “employee(s) acting on behalf of elected official” in City Code

City Ethics code prohibits elected officials from accepting contributions from entities with business before the City.  Proposed ordinance 2012-0090 creates an exemption in the King County Ethics Code so as to allow entities with business before the County to contribute to office funds.



	ATTACHMENTS



1. Proposed Ordinance 2012-0090
2. Transmittal Letter dated February 15, 2012
3. Fiscal Note
4. Letter from King County Ethics Board to Sung Yang, dated March 8, 2013




